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TRIBUTE HONORING THE 80TH AN-
NIVERSARY OF THE EDMUNDITE 
MISSIONS 

HON. TERRI A. SEWELL 
OF ALABAMA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Ms. SEWELL of Alabama. Mr. Speaker, I 
rise today to celebrate the 80th Anniversary of 
the Edmundite Missions at Our Lady of Queen 
of Peace Catholic Church in Selma, Alabama. 
For 80 years the Edmundite Missions has 
faithfully served poor and underprivileged 
communities throughout the Deep South. 

The Edmundite Missions, whose legal name 
is ‘‘Fathers of St. Edmund Southern Mission’’, 
is rooted in the Gospel of Jesus Christ and fo-
cuses on providing food, clothing and shelter 
to poor and marginalized children and families, 
young adults and seniors of all faith traditions. 
Their work aims to address issues of systemic 
poverty in the region while sharing the hope 
they believe only comes through faith. While 
the Edmundite Mission in Alabama is 
headquartered in Selma, their outreach area 
includes the Alabama counties of Butler, Dal-
las, Lowndes, Monroe, Perry and Wilcox, and 
New Orleans, Louisiana. 

The inspiring story of Edmundite Missions 
began with a call to action when in 1936 Pope 
Pius XI appealed to the Society of St. Edmund 
to go minister to the African-Americans of the 
Deep South, whom the Pope felt had been ne-
glected by both church and state. The 
Edmundites responded by selecting two young 
priests, Father Francis Casey, S.S.E. and Fa-
ther John ‘‘Barney’’ Paro, S.S.E., to take on 
the assignment. They wrote to Bishop Thomas 
J. Toolen of Mobile, who invited them to set 
up a ‘‘colored mission’’ in Selma. 

Fathers Casey and Paro arrived in Selma 
on July 6, 1937, and moved into a former sa-
loon on Broad Street. They discovered thou-
sands of people living in extreme poverty, 
similar to that of a third world country. In re-
sponse, they began their outreach by con-
ducting door-to-door evangelization of the 
black community and building a small chapel, 
St. Elizabeth’s Mission. Initially, they were met 
with skepticism and resentment by both the 
black and white communities in Selma. But 
their services to the poor gradually won them 
respect from the community. 

The work of the Edmundite Missions helped 
to transform the communities of Alabama’s 
rural Black Belt during some of the most tur-
bulent times of race relations in American his-
tory. In 1940, the Missions welcomed the Sis-
ters of Saint Joseph (S.S.J.) from Rochester, 
New York, who came to Selma to provide 
education and social ministry. The Sisters of 
St. Joseph started St. Elizabeth’s School in 
1941 and Holy Infant Inn (a nursing home) in 
1943. In 1944, the Edmundites purchased 
Selma Good Samaritan Hospital, a rundown 
infirmary for blacks, and the Sisters set about 
transforming it into a modern facility. They es-
tablished the Good Samaritan School of Nurs-

ing, the first medical training program for Afri-
can-American women in the area. 

In 1947, Father Nelson Ziter launched the 
Don Bosco Boys’ Club (1947–1966), named 
after the patron saint of youth work. For the 
next 19 years until 1966, the club helped hun-
dreds of black youth prepare and win the fi-
nancial assistance needed to attend college. 
Father Ziter devoted countless hours and days 
to ensuring the success of every youth who 
came into the club. 

On a personal note, I can attest to the 
transformative power of the Don Bosco Boys’ 
Club. My dad, Andrew A. Sewell and many of 
his close friends, credit the support, love and 
guidance of Father Ziter for changing the tra-
jectory of their lives. My dad and many of his 
teammates received athletic scholarships to 
historically black colleges—becoming first gen-
eration college graduates. The Club and its 
ministry helped to break the cycle of poverty 
for these African American boys such that 
they became teachers, doctors, lawyers and 
even priests. The Sewell family is forever in-
debted to the generous support and assist-
ance the Edmundite Missions has given to the 
communities of Selma and throughout the 
Black Belt for over 80 years. 

The Mission has a long history of seeing be-
yond color, creed or financial status. Their phi-
losophy was never more relevant than during 
the turbulent years of the civil rights and vot-
ing rights movements. The Edmundites found 
themselves the center of controversy during 
the 1960s, when they were the only whites in 
Selma who openly supported the voting rights 
movement. During the 1950s and 1960s, the 
Mission and its priest and sisters worked with 
Selma black and white leaders, its business 
community and its white ministers to open the 
lines of communication between the races. 
They believed that progress could be achieved 
in Selma without violence or confrontations. 

During the March from Selma to Mont-
gomery, the Edmundites led by Father Ouellet, 
played a critical role. On March 7, 1965, the 
brutal confrontation at the Edmund Pettus 
Bridge caught the attention of the nation. 
Scores of wounded marchers poured into the 
emergency room at Good Samaritan Hospital, 
where doctors, nurses and Sisters worked 
around the clock to address the crisis. Good 
Samaritan Hospital won national praise for its 
treatment of the victims of the infamous 
Bloody Sunday confrontation, including pro-
viding medical treatment to our colleague, 
Congressman JOHN LEWIS. 

Father Ouellet left Selma in June of 1965, 
on orders from Archbishop Toolen of Mobile, 
who was angered by the Father’s identification 
with the marchers and wanted a quieter re-
sponse. When he said goodbye to his weep-
ing parishioners, Father Ouellet urged them to 
remain loyal to the Church and to their 
dreams. ‘‘All that we do we must do with 
love,’’ he told them. ‘‘Let there be no hatred, 
let there be no bitterness, and let there be no 
desire for any revenge.’’ 

Reconciliation was a long time in coming, 
but the Missions continued to work quietly for 

reconciliation and racial progress. The ‘‘Selma 
Accords of 1972,’’ which brought about signifi-
cant progress in the city, was negotiated in 
part by Assistant Missions Director Father 
James Robinson. 

The incredible work done by the Edmundite 
Missions over the last 80 years has had life- 
changing impacts that reach far beyond the 
immediate communities they support. Today 
the Edmundite Missions continue to work tire-
lessly to provide essential nutritional, edu-
cation and healthcare services and programs 
throughout the region. In 2016 alone, the Mis-
sions provided more than 300,000 meals, 
helped house or assisted to clothe more than 
6,000 people, aided in the healthcare of more 
than 2,000 people and participated in the edu-
cation of more than 10,000 children. 

The citizens of Selma and surrounding 
Black Belt counties have come a long way 
since 1937, when Edmundite Missionaries 
began their work there. For 80 years, the 
Edmundite Missions has partnered with dis-
tressed, underserved communities to provide 
direct action and assistance to alleviate the 
conditions of poverty in Deep South. We are 
stronger, more inclusive and better resourced 
because of their efforts. 

I ask my colleagues to join me in cele-
brating the 80th Anniversary of the Edmundite 
Missions and in recognizing its many contribu-
tions. May the glory of Edmundite Missions 
continue to grow and prosper for years to 
come. 

f 

HONORING MARIAN B. TASCO 

HON. DWIGHT EVANS 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. EVANS. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor an influential and dedicated woman 
from Philadelphia, Marian B. Tasco, a devoted 
public official, and former City Council rep-
resentative for the Ninth District of the City of 
Philadelphia. 

Marian Tasco has dedicated her life and ca-
reer to improving the lives of others through 
public service. Prior to being elected to public 
office, Marian Tasco was a Campaign Man-
ager for former Congressman William H. Gray, 
III, and served as Director of Constituent Serv-
ices for Gray’s Philadelphia office. She also 
served as an assistant to the late C. Delores 
Tucker, the former Secretary of State for the 
Commonwealth of Pennsylvania and earlier in 
her career, served as Task Force Coordinator 
for the Greater Philadelphia Urban Affairs Co-
alition, under the leadership of Charles W. 
Bowser, Esq. Marian Tasco first went to work 
for the City of Philadelphia in 1959 as a clerk 
typist I, in the Philadelphia Police Depart-
ment’s Pawn Brokers Division. She was soon 
promoted to a clerk typist II position and was 
reassigned to the Registrar’s Office of the 
Philadelphia Museum of Art. 

Prestigiously, Marian Tasco stands out as 
the first African-American elected Philadelphia 
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City Commissioner (1983–1987). She also 
served as the Ward Leader for the renowned 
50th Ward, where she was unanimously elect-
ed by the Pennsylvania Democratic State 
Committee to represent Pennsylvania on the 
Democratic National Committee. 

In 1988, Marian Tasco was elected as a 
Councilwoman for the Ninth District of the City 
of Philadelphia, a position she held until 2016. 
As a Councilwoman, she served as both City 
Council Majority Leader and Majority Whip. 
Her leadership was greatly valued by her 
council colleagues and the administrations she 
served alongside. 

As a veteran legislator, she understood the 
importance of holding elected officials ac-
countable for their productivity and was ex-
ceedingly effective in her commitment to ob-
tain services that preserve and enhance the 
quality of life for her constituency. Impres-
sively, she introduced and secured the pas-
sage of a multitude of bills and resolutions that 
directly relate to improving general city serv-
ices, protecting and enhancing the health and 
welfare of women, children, and families, and 
making Philadelphia neighborhoods and com-
mercial corridors safe havens for all citizens. 

In addition to using her political influence to 
accomplish all of the above-outlined deeds, 
Marian Tasco chaired the City Council Public 
Health and Human Services Committee and 
the Council Committee on Finance. While 
Marian Tasco’s board appointments are many, 
she is held in high esteem and recognized for 
her commitment as the chair of the Philadel-
phia Gas Commission, a lifetime appointment 
on the Board of Directors for the Board of City 
Trusts, the Philadelphia Cultural Fund and the 
Pennsylvania Convention Center Authority 
Board. 

With more than 50 years of combined serv-
ice, Marian Tasco has received countless 
awards and honors from numerous commu-
nity, civic and religious organizations. Those 
recognitions include: an Honorary Doctorate of 
Law degree from Lincoln University; the Great-
er Philadelphia Urban Affairs Coalition Dwight 
Evans Living Legacy Award, a Lifetime 
Achievement Award from the Pennsylvania 
Women’s Campaign Fund; a Good House-
keeping Magazine Award for Women in Gov-
ernment, and a Pennsylvania Federation of 
Democratic Women’s Elected Women of the 
Year Award. Most recently, she was ranked in 
the top 20 by Philadelphia Magazine for Most 
Influential people, was honored by WES 
Health System through the renaming of 
Lindley Court Apartments as the Marian B. 
Tasco Arms, and bestowed ‘‘Best Kingmaker’’ 
through the 2016 Best of Philly Awards for her 
support in electing James Kenney as mayor. 

The 2nd Congressional District of Pennsyl-
vania extends gratitude to Marian Tasco for 
her dedicated support and service to the Com-
monwealth of Pennsylvania. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. LUIS V. GUTIÉRREZ 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. GUTIÉRREZ. Mr. Speaker, I was un-
avoidably absent in the House chamber for 
Roll Call votes 607, 608, and 609 on Monday, 
November 6, 2017. Had I been present, I 

would have voted Yea on Roll Call votes 607 
and 608, and Nay on Roll Call vote 609. 

f 

HONORING LONNIE RICHARDSON 

HON. ERIC A. ‘‘RICK’’ CRAWFORD 
OF ARKANSAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. CRAWFORD. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
in honor of Lonnie Richardson of Mountain 
View, Arkansas, who recently celebrated his 
100th birthday on September 12th. 

Lonnie was born in 1917, in the Signal Hill 
community of Mountain View. In 1942, he an-
swered the call of duty and was drafted into 
the U.S. Army. He served for four years during 
and after World War II, rising to the rank of 
corporal. After the war, Lonnie returned home 
to the Ozarks. He settled down, raised a fam-
ily, and tended to the family farm. 

Lonnie is truly a member of the greatest 
generation. We are all measured relative to 
people like Lonnie, who preserved global free-
dom, built our communities, and continue to 
shape America today. I hope you and Con-
gress will join me in wishing Lonnie Richard-
son a happy 100th birthday. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF SUPER-
INTENDENT JOHN J. DONAHUE 
ON THE OCCASION OF HIS RE-
TIREMENT 

HON. MATT CARTWRIGHT 
OF PENNSYLVANIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. CARTWRIGHT. Mr. Speaker, I rise 
today to recognize Delaware Water Gap Na-
tional Recreation Area Superintendent John J. 
Donahue. After a 38-year tenure with the Na-
tional Park Service, Mr. Donahue has an-
nounced he will retire on December 3, 2017. 

Long before he advanced to his current po-
sition at the Delaware Water Gap National 
Recreation Area in 2003, Mr. Donahue began 
his federal career as a gardener at Cape Cod 
National Seashore. From there he advanced 
through the ranks, serving in a variety of roles 
that took him across the continental U.S. After 
many years, a man who had started his career 
as a gardener became the Superintendent of 
some of our country’s most beautiful sites in 
Florida, Virginia, and Maryland. 

As a dedicated leader, Mr. Donahue 
oversaw critical projects and built relationships 
with elected officials, business partners, and 
local Native American tribes. Due to a recent 
stewardship land acquisition program, there 
are now hundreds of acres of connected open 
space stretching across Pennsylvania and 
New Jersey. However, this is just a singular 
testament to his commitment and drive. During 
his tenure, Mr. Donahue has written legisla-
tion, regulations, policies, an numerous arti-
cles. 

The impact of Mr. Donahue’s work extends 
beyond our country’s borders. Recently, he led 
an American and international delegation to 
China on behalf of the National Park Service. 
He also attended the World Parks Conference 
in Australia and served on a 1999 delegation 
to Haitian national parks in order to spur tour-
ism and economic development. 

Mr. Donahue’s dedication to his country 
leaves behind a legacy which will inspire fu-
ture leaders and public servants. I ask my fel-
low Members to join me in recognizing Super-
intendent John Donahue and his 38 years of 
service. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. MAC THORNBERRY 
OF TEXAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. THORNBERRY. Mr. Speaker, on Mon-
day, November 6, 2017, I was unable to be in 
Washington and missed Roll Call votes No. 
607, To amend title 38, United States Code, to 
authorize the Secretary of Veterans Affairs to 
furnish assistance for adaptations of resi-
dences of veterans in rehabilitation programs 
under chapter 31 of such title, and for other 
purposes; and No. 608, To direct the Sec-
retary of Veterans Affairs to submit to the 
Committees on Veterans’ Affairs of the Senate 
and the House of Representatives a report re-
garding the organizational structure of the De-
partment of Veterans Affairs, and for other 
purposes. Had I been present, I would have 
voted Yes on both bills. 

f 

2017 WOMAN OF THE YEAR AWARD 
WINNER—SHEILA ALLEN 

HON. JOHN GARAMENDI 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. GARAMENDI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to recognize Sheila Allen, a proven leader in 
the Davis, California community who em-
bodies the qualities of a true public servant. 
Sheila is currently the Executive Director of 
the Yolo Healthy Aging Alliance. She has 
been instrumental in building an organization 
that serves as a vital voice for older adults in 
Yolo County and elected officials and commu-
nity leaders consider her the expert in ad-
dressing senior issues. Sheila is credited with 
organizing the 2010 Aging Summit that recog-
nized the need for sustained attention of older 
adults. Her leadership has enhanced the lives 
of countless older adults in Yolo County 
through educational programs, collaboration 
with over 80 providers of older adult services 
and is a faithful advocate for needed programs 
and services at every level of government. 

Working alongside County Supervisor 
Provenza, Sheila was instrumental in helping 
to advocate for a new Adult Day Health Care 
Center in Woodland as well as a Memory 
Center in Davis. Sheila also advocated for leg-
islation to protect seniors from abuse and pro-
vide greater access to services in the commu-
nity. She is currently working on a similar 
project in Winters, California. 

Sheila’s community involvement includes, 
Trustee, Davis Unified School District, Board 
Member, First Five Yolo, Board of Director, 
Explorit Science Center, Board of Governors, 
Agency on Aging, Board of Directors, Amer-
ican Nurses Association, Board of Director, 
Golden State Nursing Foundation, Advisory 
Committee, Yolo County Home Supportive 
Services, Member, Yolo County Health Coun-
cil, Member, City of Davis Human Relations 
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Commission, and Advisory Committee, 
Unitrans. Sheila holds a B.S. in Nursing from 
University of Wisconsin, Masters and a PhD in 
Nursing from University of San Francisco. 

f 

RECOGNIZING THE 50TH 
ANNIVERSARY OF CONVAL 

HON. JOE COURTNEY 
OF CONNECTICUT 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. COURTNEY. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to recognize the 50th anniversary of Conval, 
Inc., located in Somers, CT. 

In 1962, WWII Navy veteran, Chester 
‘‘Chet’’ Siver designed a line of high-pressure, 
forged steel valves in his basement in Long-
meadow, Massachusetts. After a brief period 
overseeing Hamilton Standard’s use of his de-
sign, Mr. Siver eventually regained the rights 
to his product and set up shop. Conval, or 
‘‘Connecticut Valve’’, was founded on Novem-
ber 7, 1967. 

Today Conval is the premier manufacturer 
of high quality, high temperature, and high 
pressure forged steel valves in the world. 
Conval valves are used in a variety of indus-
tries, including fossil power, nuclear power, 
pulp and paper, and water treatment. 

As the town’s largest private employer, 
Conval has become an institution in Somers. 
This family-owned and operated small busi-
ness, now overseen by Chet’s son, Frank 
Siver, is an American success story that has 
stayed true to Siver’s commitment to making 
Conval ‘‘a nice place to work.’’ For example, 
when it came time to expand, Conval elected 
to stay close to home to accommodate its em-
ployees and their families. Their new facility, 
located in nearby Enfield, CT, is set to open 
in February 2018. 

Mr. Speaker, please join me in honoring 
Conval for their fifty-year commitment to great 
American manufacturing and community. May 
they enjoy continued success for years to 
come. 

f 

2017 WOMAN OF THE YEAR AWARD 
WINNER—TRANINE CHISOM 

HON. JOHN GARAMENDI 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. GARAMENDI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to recognize Ms. Tranine Chisom of Fairfield, 
California, who has dedicated her career to 
community service and improving support for 
people with mental health disabilities and 
those who experience housing challenges and 
homelessness. As the Director of Supported 
Housing of Caminar in Solano County, Tranine 
has tirelessly worked with property owners, 
and city and county officials to increase and 
leverage affordable housing resources for our 
most vulnerable citizens. Annually, Tranine 
and her team provide supportive housing serv-
ices to over 100 residents who might not oth-
erwise be able to obtain or maintain affordable 
housing on their own. 

Ms. Chisom also serves as the Board Chair-
woman for Housing First Solano, a coalition of 
service providers in Solano County working to-

gether to end homelessness. She has been 
instrumental in the development and now the 
implementation of Solano County’s Neighbors 
Helping Neighbor-Forward Together 5-Year 
Strategic Plan to address homelessness. 

Tranine is also active in the Solano Napa 
Habitat for Humanity program where she ac-
tively participates as a crew member on com-
munity building days, as well as serves on the 
Family Selection Committee to identify families 
most in need of a Habitat Home. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. JARED POLIS 
OF COLORADO 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. POLIS. Mr. Speaker, I was unavoidably 
absent on November 6, 2017. Had I been 
present for the following Roll Call votes: 

H.R. 3562—To amend title 38, United 
States Code, to authorize the Secretary of 
Veterans Affairs to furnish assistance for ad-
aptations of residences of veterans in rehabili-
tation programs under chapter 31 of such title, 
and for other purposes, I would have voted 
Yea as this legislation would make it easier for 
the VA to assist veterans who are in need of 
adaptations made to their homes to receive 
care. 

On H.R. 1066—VA Management Alignment 
Act of 2017—Motion on Ordering the Previous 
Question on the Rule providing for consider-
ation of H.R. 2936, I would have voted Yea as 
this legislation would require the VA to submit 
a report on the individual roles and account-
ability mechanisms of the VA. 

f 

2017 WOMAN OF THE YEAR AWARD 
WINNER—RONDA DAROSA 

HON. JOHN GARAMENDI 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. GARAMENDI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to recognize Dr. Ronda DaRosa of Woodland, 
California, who has dedicated her 33-year ca-
reer to Education. Her broad educational ex-
perience includes 12 years of private and pub-
lic classroom instruction at the intermediate to 
adult education levels, 21 years in an adminis-
trative role at schools and county office levels 
implementing programs focused on alternative 
and special education, developing curriculum 
for college preparatory and career technical 
programs, designing and implementing profes-
sional development opportunities for K–12 
teachers and administrators, and facilitating 
school reform at the secondary and middle 
school levels. 

Dr. DaRosa currently serves as the Deputy 
Superintendent for the Yolo County Office of 
Education; a position that is well deserved. In 
her capacity as an administrator, she is com-
mitted to providing quality education and deliv-
ers a wide range of services to the children, 
parents and K–12 school districts in Yolo 
County. 

Dr. DaRosa holds credentials in the areas of 
Life Sciences, Introductory Mathematics, Lan-
guage Development Specialist and Edu-
cational Administration. She received her mas-

ter’s degree in educational administration from 
Sonoma State University and her doctoral de-
gree in educational leadership from the Uni-
versity of Southern California. 

f 

HONORING RICHARD COOVER FOR 
HIS LEGACY AND COURAGEOUS 
SERVICE 

HON. RAUL RUIZ 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. RUIZ. Mr. Speaker, I rise to celebrate 
the life and honor the memory of Richard 
Coover, a loving father and husband. Richard, 
who valiantly served our nation during World 
War II in the U.S. Marine Corps, passed away 
on October 27, 2017 at the age of 92. 

In February 1945, three U.S. Marine divi-
sions landed on Iwo Jima, Japan; Richard was 
one of them. He not only survived the war, but 
he also endured and bravely defended our 
country facing many challenges. He fought 
right at the bottom of Mount Suribachi while 
bearing the sound of explosions that lasted all 
night long. 

Richard is indeed a hero. He was just a 
young man, thousands of miles away from his 
home, his friends, and his family when he 
bravely served our country in Japan. His ac-
tions embody the true meaning of valor. 

When I met Richard, I was deeply touched 
by his humility and spirit of service. He pas-
sionately expressed his love for our nation and 
was proud to have witnessed the U.S. flag 
being raised in Iwo Jima. His courage and 
strength is truly an inspiration. 

Richard’s courage was displayed not only 
overseas, but also when fighting against can-
cer. My office had the honor to help him ob-
tain medical assistance. I even had the hum-
bling opportunity to present him with a flag 
that was flown over the U.S. Capitol in honor 
of his service. Throughout the process, Rich-
ard maintained an admirable and graceful 
presence. 

Mr. Speaker, I am proud to recognize and 
honor an outstanding constituent, Richard 
Coover. On behalf of California’s 36th Con-
gressional District, I extend my deepest re-
spects and condolences to his family. His 
years of committed service to our nation are 
an example of excellence and dedication, all 
should seek to emulate. 

f 

2017 WOMAN OF THE YEAR AWARD 
WINNER—ROBIN DEWEY 

HON. JOHN GARAMENDI 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. GARAMENDI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to recognize Ms. Robin Dewey, a dedicated 
advocate for individuals living with disabilities 
in Davis, California, who is committed to serv-
ing her community. As President of Team 
Davis, a nonprofit organization established to 
help enrich the lives of children and adults 
with developmental, cognitive, and physical 
disabilities, Ms. Dewey has demonstrated her 
devotion to an underserved community. 
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Thanks to her dedication, people with disabil-
ities have been provided opportunities for ex-
periences that give them a sense of accom-
plishment, purpose, and belonging. Ms. 
Dewey has brought to life the mission of her 
organization, helping disabled individuals build 
physical skills, a sense of camaraderie, and a 
stronger connection with the Davis community. 

For decades Ms. Dewey has served her 
community by advocating for equity, social jus-
tice, and opportunity for disabled individuals. 
Not only does she serve a typically isolated 
community with compassion, consistency, and 
authenticity, but she also ensures that her vol-
unteers do the same. Ms. Dewey’s service to 
her community does not end with the disabled 
people she helps, but continues with the com-
passionate service she teaches to everyone in 
her organization. 

f 

HONORING GEORGE FRANCIS LEE, 
M.D. 

HON. JARED HUFFMAN 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. HUFFMAN. Mr. Speaker, I rise today in 
recognition of Dr. George Francis Lee, a heal-
er with a heart of gold, who passed away on 
September 26, 2017. 

Dr. Lee was born in Brooklyn, New York, on 
March 1, 1941. He was the oldest of five chil-
dren and spent the majority of his youth in up-
state New York where he met his future wife, 
Katherine Temple. They were married on Au-
gust 24, 1963. 

After graduating from Albany Medical Col-
lege of Union University in 1968, Dr. Lee and 
his family moved to California in 1969 where 
he completed his residency in Obstetrics and 
Gynecology at the University of California, San 
Francisco. Throughout his career he was rec-
ognized for his exceptional bedside manner as 
well as his compassionate and trusted nature 
as a physician. His work in medicine not only 
improved the lives of women and children in 
San Francisco, but throughout California and 
the United States. 

In 1977, Dr. Lee and his family built their 
home, the Old Chatham Ranch in Yorkville, 
California. As a resident of Mendocino County, 
George was active in the community, helping 
establish the Mendocino Wine Growers, Inc. 
and serving on numerous committees, includ-
ing the Anderson Valley School Board and the 
Anderson Valley Health Center. 

Dr. George Francis Lee has led a life dedi-
cated to healing and helping people every-
where. He is survived by his wife Katherine, 
and his children Barbara, Kelly, and Douglas. 
Please join me in recognizing Dr. Lee’s life of 
service. 

f 

2017 WOMAN OF THE YEAR AWARD 
WINNER—SAKARI LYONS 

HON. JOHN GARAMENDI 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. GARAMENDI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to recognize Sakari Lyons, a strong advocate 
for women in Solano County, California as a 

Fellow with the Essie Justice Center. A social 
worker by profession, Sakari embodies the 
qualities and the desire to advocate for 
women and families in need of compassion, 
empathy and guidance due to the incarcer-
ation of their loved one. 

Inspired by her own situation, Sakari worked 
full time for Health and Social Services pro-
viding resources to children and families when 
she joined the Essie Justice Center. Through 
the organizations Healing to Advocacy pro-
gram, Sakari has helped many women find 
strength to heal from their wounds through 
guidance, compassion and faith. She empow-
ers and encourages them to be advocates for 
themselves and their children. 

As a single parent of four children, Sakari 
was able to pursue her education and holds 
both a B.A. and M.S. degree. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. JOHN K. DELANEY 
OF MARYLAND 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. DELANEY. Mr. Speaker, I was unable 
to cast my vote on Roll Call No. 607, No. 608, 
and No. 609. Had I been present to vote on 
Roll Call No. 607, I would have voted YEA; 
Had I been present to vote on Roll Call No. 
608, I would have voted YEA; Had I been 
present to vote on Roll Call No. 609, I would 
have voted NAY. 

f 

HONORING THE CAREER OF 
CARLOS MENDOZA 

HON. JIM COSTA 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. COSTA. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize the career achievements of Carlos 
G. Mendoza, the U.S. Small Business Admin-
istration’s Fresno District Director. Mr. Men-
doza retired on Nov. 3, 2017 after more than 
40 years of federal service. He has worked 
tirelessly in his career for small businesses 
and community development. 

Mr. Mendoza began his federal civil service 
career in 1975 as an architect at the Philadel-
phia Naval Shipyard. He is a graduate of the 
University of California, Berkeley and has ad-
vanced degrees from Princeton University and 
California State University, East Bay. After 
successfully completing several assignments 
for the U.S. Navy, he transferred to the U.S. 
Department of Housing and Urban Develop-
ment and quickly rose into the managerial 
ranks. 

In 1992, Mr. Mendoza began his term with 
the U.S. Small Business Administration, be-
coming the Deputy District Director of the Los 
Angeles District office before serving as Dis-
trict Director in El Paso and Fresno. As District 
Director in Fresno, he was responsible for 
small business development in Central Cali-
fornia and the Central Coast. He expanded re-
sources in the Central Valley, bringing in the 
Emerging Leaders mini MBA program, several 
PRIME grants, a Women’s Business Center 
and the Small Business Development Center. 

Mr. Mendoza is known for his passion to 
make a difference. His work has received rec-

ognition from the Environmental Protection 
Agency, the Small Business Administration, 
the Department of Housing and Urban Devel-
opment, the Chambers of Commerce and the 
North American Development Bank. For ex-
ample, during The Great Recession in 2008, 
he was the first person in the country to offer 
a dedicated technical assistance phone line to 
respond to small business owner’s needs. 
This accomplishment helped shift the focus 
from the lack of loans to an emphasis on 
‘‘small business survival skills.’’ 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing the career achievements of 
Carlos G. Mendoza. I congratulate Mr. Men-
doza for his many accomplishments through-
out his career and ask that you join me in 
wishing him and his wife Lydia, continued suc-
cess and happiness. 

f 

2017 WOMAN OF THE YEAR AWARD 
WINNER—RITA MONTES MARTIN 

HON. JOHN GARAMENDI 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. GARAMENDI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to recognize Rita Montes Martin, a lifelong en-
trepreneur and community activist in the 
Davis, California community. At 95, she’s led 
an extraordinary life and has no desire to re-
tire. She embodies the true meaning of a pub-
lic servant and community activist. 

Rita is an iconic personality in the Davis 
community, having developed many relation-
ships with community organizers, business 
leaders and elected officials; you will always 
find her advocating for a local initiative or even 
take on a national policy. If it’s good for the 
community then Rita will be involved. Rita is 
also active with Davis Media Access, a media 
company focused on education programming 
as a way of strengthening community. 

Rita has worn many hats, but the prepon-
derance of her career has been in real estate. 
She was a loan officer and the only female 
appraiser for Great Western, as well as other 
financial institutions, and worked closely with 
builders and developers throughout her ca-
reer. She held a leadership position as execu-
tive vice president, property management of 
Pegasus group. 

Rita has several irons in the fire, a serial en-
trepreneur and problem solver, Rita is also in-
volved in political activism and is considered 
an author, screen play writer and friend to 
many in the Davis community. 

f 

HONORING CONRADY JUNIOR HIGH 
SCHOOL FOR BEING NAMED A 
NATIONAL BLUE RIBBON SCHOOL 

HON. DANIEL LIPINSKI 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. LIPINSKI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate Conrady Junior High School for 
receiving the prestigious 2017 U.S. Depart-
ment of Education National Blue Ribbon 
School Award. The school’s award was con-
ferred under the Exemplary High Performing 
Schools category. 
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In 1982, the U.S. Department of Education 

established the National Blue Ribbon Schools 
Program to recognize public and private 
schools with high or significantly improved 
achievement. I am proud that Conrady Junior 
High School, located in Hickory Hills, has 
been honored as an exceptional school. 

The teachers and staff at Conrady Junior 
High take great care to focus on the needs of 
individual students, and this hard work is re-
flected in the school’s academic performance. 
The school employs a unique curriculum with 
variable length math periods based on student 
need, and daily periods of exploratory and 
intervention classes. 

This is not the first time Conrady Junior 
High has been honored for excellence in edu-
cation. The school was designated as a Na-
tional Title I Distinguished School in 2014, 
which recognizes success in educating stu-
dents who come from families with low socio-
economic status. As Principal Andy Anderson 
often says, ‘‘Conrady is a hard place to work, 
but a great place to work.’’ 

The Positive Behavior Interventions and 
Supports (PBIS) program and the Academic 
Student Success Enrichment Teams (AS-
SETS) developed by teachers and administra-
tors have also had a positive impact on stu-
dent achievement. This success has resulted 
in visits by teachers and administrators from 
other schools seeking to learn about their cur-
riculum, methodology, and technology integra-
tion. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in congratulating Conrady Junior High School 
for this impressive achievement and recog-
nizing the teachers, administrators, students, 
parents, and community for the hard work that 
they have put in to earn this award. 

f 

2017 WOMAN OF THE YEAR AWARD 
WINNER—SHARON PHIPPENS 

HON. JOHN GARAMENDI 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. GARAMENDI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to recognize Ms. Sharon Phippens of Orland, 
California, who has led an exciting, dynamic 
life, never straying from a desire to serve. The 
wife of a Foreign Service Officer, Ms. 
Phippens travelled the world and adapted to 
unknown situations, all in service to her coun-
try and her family. Ms. Phippens was a first- 
hand witness of some of our country’s most 
interesting history through her work for two 
American embassies and her service in the 
United States Justice Department during 
President Nixon’s resignation. 

Ms. Phippens later pursued an extensive 
and varied education which she has put to use 
serving her community. Ms. Phippens has 
worked in law enforcement, patient advocacy, 
education, and social work; all fields which al-
lowed her to work serving others. In every 
role, Ms. Phippens distinguished herself as 
someone who would go above and beyond. 
She has also served on the boards of organi-
zations that provide support to people in times 
of need. Ms. Phippens has used her many tal-
ents to the benefit of her community, lending 
her skills to a wide variety of fields. 

IN MEMORY OF STAFF SERGEANT 
DUSTIN WRIGHT 

HON. RICHARD HUDSON 
OF NORTH CAROLINA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. HUDSON. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor the life and legacy of Staff Sergeant 
Dustin Wright, who was killed in action on 
Wednesday, October 4, 2017 while defending 
our nation as part of the 3rd Special Forces 
Group in Africa. SSG Wright was a true Amer-
ican hero and our thoughts and prayers go out 
to his friends and family as they mourn the 
loss of this great man. 

Enlisting in the United States Army in July 
of 2012, SSG Wright’s list of accomplishments 
runs long. After attending Special Forces As-
sessment and Selection program, he earned 
his Green Beret and was assigned to 2nd Bat-
talion, 3rd Special Forces Group. He received 
numerous medals, including the Purple Heart 
and Meritorious Service Medal. 

Men and women like SSG Wright represent 
the best our nation has to offer. As a Special 
Forces Engineer Sergeant, he had undergone 
some of the most intense training our military 
has and emerged as a leader and role model. 
His selflessness allows us to enjoy the bless-
ings of liberty that have persevered for well 
over 200 years. When his country needed him 
most, he stood ready to answer the call to 
serve our great nation. 

Our country can never repay the debt we 
owe to SSG Wright. He was a model citizen 
and soldier whose legacy will live on forever. 
He will always be remembered and I will do 
everything in my power to honor his sacrifice. 

Mr. Speaker, please join me today in com-
memorating the life of Staff Sergeant Dustin 
Wright for his service to God and country. 

f 

RECOGNIZING THE CREW OF U.S.S. 
‘‘INDIANAPOLIS’’ FOR THEIR 
COVERT OPERATION TO BRING 
OVER COMPONENTS OF THE 
‘‘LITTLE BOY’’ ATOMIC BOMB TO 
TINIAN 

HON. DAVID P. ROE 
OF TENNESSEE 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. ROE of Tennessee. Mr. Speaker, today 
I honor the nearly 1200 crew members who 
were aboard the U.S.S. Indianapolis when it 
was attacked by a Japanese submarine in the 
early morning of July 30, 1945. Among those 
sailors was Seaman Second Class James 
Smith, a resident of the First Congressional 
District now living in Blountville, Tennessee. 

The ‘‘Indy’’ was returning from a secret trip 
to Tinian, carrying critical parts and the en-
riched uranium for the atomic bomb Little Boy, 
when it was struck by two torpedoes that 
caused massive damage to the hull. She sank 
after only 12 minutes. While approximately 
900 of the crew members made it into the 
water after the attack, only a fraction of them 
survived the conditions in which they found 
themselves. Seaman Smith was one of just 
over 300 survivors, and had to survive for 
nearly four days in shark-infested waters rely-
ing on few food rations before being rescued. 

As an Army veteran myself, I extend my 
most sincere gratitude and appreciation to 
James and his shipmates for their service, and 
offer my condolences to the families of the 
sailors lost at sea. With the wreckage having 
recently been located on August 19th of this 
year, it is yet another reminder of their incred-
ible sacrifice, and gives us an opportunity to 
recognize them for taking on a mission that 
was so important to ending World War II. 

I was proud to join Congressman BISHOP 
last week in introducing legislation that would 
authorize the Congressional Gold Medal to be 
awarded to the crew of the U.S.S. Indianapolis 
in recognition of their perseverance, their brav-
ery and their service to our nation. I am for-
ever grateful to the men and women who 
serve our great nation, especially to those who 
make the ultimate sacrifice in order to protect 
our freedom. 

f 

2017 WOMAN OF THE YEAR AWARD 
WINNER—SUSAN SCHWARTZ 

HON. JOHN GARAMENDI 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. GARAMENDI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to recognize Ms. Susan Schwartz of Vacaville, 
California, who is passionate about helping 
young people grow, helping small businesses 
prosper, and helping in the community. Susan 
is known as the ‘‘volunteer extraordinaire’’ at 
the Vacaville Neighborhood Boys and Girls 
Club where she lives by the motto ‘‘children 
don’t care how much you know, until they 
know how much you care.’’ Her genuine con-
cern for the club youth is evident in everything 
she does which earned her recognition as the 
organization’s 2013 Volunteer of the Year and 
the 2016 Champions for Children Award by 
the Solano Kids Insurance Program. 

Ms. Schwartz has launched multiple projects 
at the club to include the Holiday Give Back 
for toys and donations for the needy, as well 
as the Garden Project that helps teach, grow, 
prepare, and consume meals from grown for 
themselves as well as the needy and home-
less. 

Susan has taken her advocacy for children, 
and expanded it into the community by work-
ing as the driving force in a group to bring the 
Miss Representation Project to Solano County. 
Partnering with the Kroc Center and Brenden 
Theater, she helped sponsor the showing of 
the films The Miss Representation Project and 
The Mask You Live In. Ms. Schwartz’s com-
mitment to service has brought these films 
that raise awareness of gender stereotypes, 
and help young people better understand the 
issues we all face to over three hundred chil-
dren and their parents. 

f 

HONORING LIBERTY ELEMENTARY 
SCHOOL 

HON. JARED HUFFMAN 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. HUFFMAN. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize Petaluma’s Liberty Elementary 
School for its selection as a 2017 National 
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Blue Ribbon School by the U.S. Department of 
Education. Chosen for its exemplary high per-
formance, as measured by state and national 
assessments, Liberty Elementary School was 
one of 342 schools to attain this honor from 
across the nation and one of only 25 schools 
selected from California. This highly competi-
tive award reflects outstanding achievement 
and the highest caliber of professional service, 
family commitment, and community engage-
ment. 

With 219 students across seven grades, 
Liberty Elementary School offers comprehen-
sive educational programs that academically 
challenge and instill a joy of learning in its stu-
dents while ensuring that all children have the 
skills and knowledge to reach their full poten-
tial. 

Mr. Speaker, this hard-earned distinction re-
flects true community success. From the stu-
dents and their families, to the staff and ad-
ministrators, and the extended community, 
Liberty Elementary School has developed an 
education model for the state and the nation: 
empowering today’s students to be tomorrow’s 
problem-solvers, inventors, and pioneers. 
Please join me in congratulating Liberty Ele-
mentary School on this impressive 
achievement. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF NANCY AND 
GARY STEWART, AND THEIR 
SHOP, SANDWICH DEPOT, A CON-
CORD INSTITUTION 

HON. ANN M. KUSTER 
OF NEW HAMPSHIRE 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Ms. KUSTER of New Hampshire. Mr. 
Speaker, I rise today to recognize Nancy and 
Gary Stewart, the owners of Sandwich Depot 
in my hometown of Concord, New Hampshire. 
Through hard work and dedication, Nancy and 
Gary, along with their employees, created a 
truly special place in our community. 

Sandwich Depot opened for business over 
28 years ago. In the time since, they have 
turned an inconspicuous building on the side 
of Hall Street into one of the best sandwich 
shops in the state. Over the years, a lot has 
changed in Concord, but one thing has re-
mained the same: if you want a world-class 
breakfast or lunch, you can find it at the Sand-
wich Depot. Gary has an uncanny ability to re-
member customers’ names, and his warm 
smile and humor make any visitor feel wel-
come. Nancy cooks and assembles sand-
wiches that leave everyone full and satisfied. 
The shop is covered in historic pictures of 
Concord and local antique signs, which add to 
the sense that the Depot is a uniquely Con-
cord institution. 

My family, friends, and staff—as well as ev-
eryone in the Concord community—will all 
miss the Sandwich Depot, but we are con-
fident that Nancy and Gary will continue to 
make wonderful contributions to the Concord 
area in the years to come. 

2017 WOMAN OF THE YEAR AWARD 
WINNER—SUSAN SCOTT 

HON. JOHN GARAMENDI 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. GARAMENDI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to recognize Ms. Susan Scott of Marysville, 
California, who has dedicated her life to help-
ing children. In her 26 years of service to the 
Marysville Joint Unified School District, Ms. 
Scott performed many duties, from outreach, 
to attendance, to working as a school librarian. 
In every role, she demonstrated her devotion 
to children and their education. Ms. Scott has 
a strong understanding and appreciation of the 
role schools play in the growth and develop-
ment of students. 

In keeping with her dedication to her com-
munity’s education system, Ms. Scott ran for a 
position on the Marysville Joint Unified School 
District Board of Trustees. She was elected by 
an overwhelming majority, becoming the first 
African American woman elected in Yuba 
County. Ms. Scott’s community recognized her 
commitment to making a difference in the lives 
of children and voted to have her continue her 
work. 

Ms. Scott’s dedication to helping children 
does not stop at her workplace. She has fos-
tered over 25 children in her home, helping to 
ensure that children have a safe and wel-
coming home in a time of need. Ms. Scott also 
sponsors a charitable program, ‘‘To Tanzania 
With Love,’’ which provides financial assist-
ance to an orphanage in Tanzania. Whether in 
her role as a foster parent, serving her com-
munity’s education system, or supporting chil-
dren in a developing nation, Ms. Scott has 
shown her devotion to the betterment of chil-
dren’s lives. 

f 

IN RECOGNITION OF GUNNERY 
SERGEANT THOMAS J. SUL-
LIVAN, USMC 

HON. RICHARD E. NEAL 
OF MASSACHUSETTS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. NEAL. Mr. Speaker, I would like to take 
this opportunity to recognize and honor Gun-
nery Sergeant Thomas ‘‘Tommy’’ Sullivan of 
the United States Marine Corps. On Thursday 
July 16, 2015, a gunman attacked a Naval Re-
serve Center in Chattanooga, Tennessee. 
During that senseless act of violence, Gunnery 
Sergeant Sullivan made the ultimate sacrifice 
by giving his life to defend his fellow service 
members. 

Tommy Sullivan was born and raised in 
Springfield, Massachusetts. He graduated 
from Cathedral High School in 1994, and be-
came a Marine three years later. His friends 
and family all attest that Tommy was deter-
mined to serve his county since a young age. 
Over the course of nearly two decades in the 
military, Tommy survived two tours in Iraq, 
was awarded two Purple Hearts, and made a 
lasting impression on all those who served 
with him. Many have proudly said that he was 
everything that a Marine should be. He was a 
natural leader who always kept his 
composure, and who mentored less experi-

enced Marines. Those who served with him 
recall that after battles he always took the time 
to talk to everyone under his command, and 
was never afraid to crack a joke in order to 
ease the tension. 

Tommy’s bravery during the attack on that 
Chattanooga military installation in 2015 will 
forever be remembered. On that day, he 
helped more than a dozen of his fellow serv-
icemen escape when a gunman opened fire. 
When he turned back to help two others, he 
unfortunately lost his life. For his valor, 
Tommy was posthumously awarded the Lieu-
tenant J. Frank Murphy Medal of Valor—an 
annual award given by the Springfield Vet-
erans’ Activities Committee to a resident who 
risked their lives to save others. His family 
was also honored with Tommy’s third Purple 
Heart which was awarded to him for his heroic 
actions. 

Mr. Speaker, in closing, I would like to once 
again honor Gunnery Sergeant Thomas Sul-
livan for his courage and service to our coun-
try. He was loyal to his family, his friends, and 
the extraordinary individuals of the Marine 
Corps and all of our nation’s Armed Forces. 
To Tommy’s family, please know that the 
United States of America will never forget his 
heroism and sacrifice and we are eternally 
grateful. 

f 

IN MEMORY OF SERGEANT LA 
DAVID T. JOHNSON 

HON. RICHARD HUDSON 
OF NORTH CAROLINA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. HUDSON. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor the life and legacy of Sergeant La David 
T. Johnson, who was killed in action on 
Wednesday, October 4, 2017 while defending 
our nation as part of the 3rd Special Forces 
Group in Africa. SGT Johnson was a true 
American hero and our thoughts and prayers 
go out to his friends and family as they mourn 
the loss of this great man. 

Enlisting in the United States Army in Janu-
ary of 2014, SGT Johnson’s list of accomplish-
ments runs long. After completion of Ad-
vanced Individual Training, earning the Military 
occupational specialty 91B Wheeled Vehicle 
Mechanic, he was assigned to 2nd Battalion, 
3rd Special Forces Group. He received nu-
merous medals, including the Purple Heart 
and Meritorious Service Medal. 

Men and women like SGT Johnson rep-
resent the best our nation has to offer. His 
selflessness allows us to enjoy the blessings 
of liberty that have persevered for well over 
200 years. When his country needed him 
most, he stood ready to answer the call to 
serve our great nation. 

Survived by a loving family, our country can 
never repay the debt we owe to SGT John-
son. He was a model citizen and soldier 
whose legacy will live on forever. He will al-
ways be remembered and I will do everything 
in my power to honor his sacrifice. 

Mr. Speaker, please join me today in com-
memorating the life of Sergeant La David T. 
Johnson for his service to God and country. 
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2017 WOMAN OF THE YEAR AWARD 

WINNER—TRACEE STACY 

HON. JOHN GARAMENDI 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. GARAMENDI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today 
to recognize Ms. Tracee Stacy of Vacaville, 
California, who is committed to serving her 
community and devotes her time to helping 
those who are most vulnerable. Ms. Stacy 
dedicates her time, talent, and expertise to im-
proving the lives of seniors throughout Solano 
County. She works tirelessly to help particu-
larly disadvantaged seniors facing disabilities, 
isolation, mental illness, and poverty. Ms. 
Stacy is an integral part of Solano County’s 
ability to provide services to seniors in need, 
and her expertise is unparalleled. She is con-
tinuously working to make a positive difference 
for seniors in her community. 

Ms. Stacy is generous, passionate, dedi-
cated, and acts with integrity. She is full of 
empathy and a fierce advocate for those in 
need. Ms. Stacy has left an indelible mark on 
senior services of Solano County, having al-
ready dedicated nearly 20 years of service 
and advocacy to seniors, youth, and Solano 
County. The positive difference Ms. Stacy has 
made in her community cannot be overstated. 

f 

100TH ANNIVERSARY OF 
MERCHANT’S GROCERY 

HON. DAVE BRAT 
OF VIRGINIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. BRAT. Mr. Speaker, this year marks the 
centennial of Merchant’s Grocery. The store 
has been a cornerstone of community for 
Culpeper County and is worth taking the time 
to recognize. 

The store was founded in 1917 and is one 
the few stores to make the transition from a 
Mom and Pop grocery store to a modern food 
service model without losing the culture and 
atmosphere that has made it desirable. 

Merchant’s Grocery has remained unswerv-
ing in its care for its customers and employ-
ees. Their quality of service is what has al-
lowed them to last for 100 years and has kept 
their customers loyal to their industry. 

Businesses such as Merchant’s Grocery are 
a taste of an age gone by. These businesses 
serve as a reminder of the importance of small 
businesses and the crucial roles they play 
within their communities. 

Merchant’s Grocery has been a servant to 
Culpeper County, Shenandoah Valley, and the 
area of Central Virginia for the past 100 years 
and will continue to be a blessing to its em-
ployees and customers alike. 

f 

COMMEMORATING THE 50TH ANNI-
VERSARY OF THE PUBLIC 
BROADCASTING ACT 

HON. EARL BLUMENAUER 
OF OREGON 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. BLUMENAUER. Mr. Speaker, since its 
inception, public broadcasting has truly re-

mained both a national and local institution of-
fering educational programming for youth, 
emergency communications, cultural pro-
grams, and providing for the unique broad-
casting needs of rural and small towns. In fact, 
more than 170 million Americans rely on pub-
lic broadcasting every month. 

Fifty years ago, the enactment of the Public 
Broadcasting Act created the Corporation for 
Public Broadcasting and led to the establish-
ment of the Public Broadcasting Service and 
National Public Radio. Today, I commemorate 
this law’s 50th anniversary signing and cele-
brate the critical services public broadcasting 
continues to provide as America’s most trust-
ed source of news and information. 

It’s no surprise that an overwhelming major-
ity of Americans want to maintain or even in-
crease the federal contribution. That’s why 
Congress, time and time again, has committed 
to funding public broadcasting through the ap-
propriations process. Each federal dollar dedi-
cated to public broadcasting leverages six pri-
vate dollars, usually voluntary contributions. 

My colleague, RYAN COSTELLO, and I found-
ed the bipartisan Congressional Public Broad-
casting Caucus to unite Members of Congress 
who understand that public broadcasting’s 
mission is alive, well, and deserving of our 
support. We’ll continue working to highlight the 
importance of the service, the needed federal 
support, and the valuable contributions to our 
citizenry. 

f 

HONORING LEMONT HIGH SCHOOL 
FOR BEING NAMED A NATIONAL 
BLUE RIBBON SCHOOL 

HON. DANIEL LIPINSKI 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. LIPINSKI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize Lemont High School for being hon-
ored with the prestigious 2017 U.S. Depart-
ment of Education National Blue Ribbon 
School Award. The award was conferred 
under the Exemplary High Performing Schools 
category. 

District Superintendent Mary Ticknor, School 
Principal Eric Michaelsen, administrative staff, 
and an amazing group of teachers are com-
mitted to Lemont High School’s mission for all 
students to become life-long, independent 
learners and productive citizens. To further the 
mission, teachers are afforded the freedom to 
take risks in the classroom, and the school en-
courages project-based learning with real- 
world applications. In this environment, stu-
dents learn that success is open-ended and 
further educational attainment requires per-
sistent hard work and self-improvement. 

Lemont High School takes pride in pre-
paring students for their next steps in edu-
cation and future careers. This past school 
year, Lemont students set two school records 
with the largest number of students ever to 
take at least one Advanced Placement exam 
for college credit and the highest percentage 
ever of those exams earning a passing score. 
Lemont High School’s diverse set of accom-
plishments, both in and out of the classroom, 
speaks to the effort the school makes to 
produce well-rounded young women and men. 

The U.S. Department of Education estab-
lished the National Blue Ribbon Schools Pro-

gram in 1982 to recognize public and private 
schools with high or significantly improved 
achievement. I am proud that Lemont High 
School has been honored as one of these ex-
ceptional schools. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in congratulating Lemont High School for this 
impressive achievement, and recognizing the 
teachers, administrators, students, parents, 
and community for the hard work that they 
have put in to earn this award. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. J. FRENCH HILL 
OF ARKANSAS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. HILL. Mr. Speaker, I was absent from 
the House and missed votes on Tuesday, Oc-
tober 31, and Wednesday, November 1, due 
to a family commitment. 

Had I been present, I would have voted 
YEA on Roll Call No. 591; YEA on Roll Call 
No. 592; YEA on Roll Call No. 593; NAY on 
Roll Call No. 594; NAY on Roll Call No. 595; 
YEA on Roll Call No. 596; NAY on Roll Call 
No. 597; YEA on Roll Call No. 598; and YEA 
on Roll Call No. 599. 

f 

IN MEMORY OF STAFF SERGEANT 
BRYAN C. BLACK 

HON. RICHARD HUDSON 
OF NORTH CAROLINA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. HUDSON. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor the life and legacy of Staff Sergeant 
Bryan Black, who was killed in action on 
Wednesday, October 4, 2017 while defending 
our nation as part of the 3rd Special Forces 
Group in Africa. SSG Black was a true Amer-
ican hero and our thoughts and prayers go out 
to his friends and family as they mourn the 
loss of this great man. 

Enlisting in the United States Army in Sep-
tember of 2009, SSG Black’s list of accom-
plishments runs long. After attending Special 
Forces Assessment and Selection program, 
he earned his Green Beret and was assigned 
to 2nd Battalion, 3rd Special Forces Group. 
He received numerous medals, including the 
Purple Heart and Meritorious Service Medal. 

Men and women like SSG Black represent 
the best our nation has to offer. As a Special 
Forces Medical Sergeant, he had undergone 
some of the most intense training our military 
has and emerged as a leader and role model. 
His selflessness allows us to enjoy the bless-
ings of liberty that have persevered for well 
over 200 years. When his country needed him 
most, he stood ready to answer the call to 
serve our great nation. 

Leaving behind a wife and two sons, our 
country can never repay the debt we owe to 
SSG Black. He was a model citizen and sol-
dier whose legacy will live on forever. He will 
always be remembered and I will do every-
thing in my power to honor his sacrifice. 

Mr. Speaker, please join me today in com-
memorating the life of Staff Sergeant Bryan C. 
Black for his service to God and country. 
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HONORING MCCLURE JUNIOR HIGH 

SCHOOL FOR BEING NAMED A 
NATIONAL BLUE RIBBON SCHOOL 

HON. DANIEL LIPINSKI 
OF ILLINOIS 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. LIPINSKI. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
congratulate McClure Junior High School in 
Western Springs for receiving the prestigious 
2017 U.S. Department of Education National 
Blue Ribbon School Award. McClure Junior 
High was recognized under the Exemplary 
High Performing Schools category. 

In 1982, the Department of Education estab-
lished the National Blue Ribbon Schools Pro-
gram to recognize a select group of public and 
private schools with high or significantly im-
proved achievement. I am proud that McClure 
has been honored as one of those exceptional 
schools. 

McClure’s mission statement is ‘‘Be respect-
ful, be responsible, and be safe.’’ Principal F. 
Daniel Chick, his hard-working staff, and the 
school’s exceptional teachers do a fantastic 
job perpetuating this motto by encouraging 
students to help one another and build a foun-
dation of respect throughout the school com-
munity. After winning a National Blue Ribbon 
School award in 2010, the staff at McClure 
and in District 101 continued to strive for suc-
cess by developing a Professional Learning 
Roadmap and undertaking a thorough stra-
tegic planning process. 

McClure has promoted student ownership of 
their education as well as various other pro-
grams to enrich students’ lives and provide for 
a better school experience. A great partner-
ship with parents has also played an essential 
role in the school’s success. Parent-run orga-
nizations such as the Parent Council and the 
Spirit Club raise funds that directly impact the 
lives of McClure students. I commend the 
school for going above and beyond with their 
offerings for students and I hope that other 
schools will use them as an outstanding ex-
ample to follow. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in recognizing McClure Junior High School for 
this significant achievement and congratulating 
the teachers, administrators, parents, students 
and community on a job well done. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. ANNA G. ESHOO 
OF CALIFORNIA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 
Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Ms. ESHOO. Mr. Speaker, I was not 
present during Roll Call vote numbers 564, 
565, 566, 567 and 568 on October 12, 2017, 
because of a death in my family. Had I been 
present, I would have voted: on Roll Call no. 
564, I would have voted YES; on Roll Call 
vote no. 565, I would have voted YES; on Roll 
Call vote no. 566, I would have voted YES; on 
Roll Call vote no. 567, I would have voted 
YES; and on Roll Call vote no. 568, I would 
have voted YES. 

IN RECOGNITION OF THE ACCOM-
PLISHMENTS OF THE NATIONAL 
COMMITTEE TO PRESERVE SO-
CIAL SECURITY AND MEDICARE 
DURING ITS 35TH ANNIVERSARY 

HON. DEBBIE DINGELL 
OF MICHIGAN 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mrs. DINGELL. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
recognize the National Committee to Preserve 
Social Security and Medicare’s (NCPSSM) 
35th anniversary on the day of its Anniversary 
Open House. NCPSSM has played a critical 
role in protecting Social Security and Medicare 
for all Americans. 

With the passage of Medicare in 1965 under 
Title XVII of the Social Security Act, our coun-
try made a promise that seniors can age with 
dignity and security after a lifetime of hard 
work. As with the implementation of any his-
toric program, it’s important that there are or-
ganizational watchdogs that ensure our gov-
ernment makes good on its promise to the 
American people. There has been no group 
more committed to protecting the tenets of So-
cial Security and Medicare than NCPSSM 
over the past 35 years. 

Founded in 1982 by Congressman James 
Roosevelt, NCPSSM served as response to 
proposed changes to Social Security and 
Medicare during a time when 24/7 news pro-
grams did not exist and seniors needed to be 
informed and mobilized. NCPSSM works side 
by side with federal, state and local lawmakers 
to protect and build on the safety net pro-
grams that Americans of all ages depend on. 
Then, as it does now, the Committee provided 
seniors with a way to organize and make their 
voices heard by lawmakers as well as writing 
highly regarded, in depth analysis on Congres-
sional legislation and Presidential Executive 
Orders regarding Social Security, Medicare, 
and the federal budget. These documents are 
invaluable in helping everyday Americans un-
derstand the real impact that legislation will 
have on their day to day life. 

NCPSSM’s efforts have been instrumental 
in passing bills that better the lives of seniors 
and that protect Social Security and Medicare. 
In 2016, the Committee and its members 
fought hard to pass the ‘‘Older Americans Re-
authorization Act of 2016’’ which funds critical 
services that keep older adults healthy and 
independent, including job training, senior cen-
ters, benefits enrollment and caregiver sup-
port. Additionally, the Committee continues to 
encourage Americans from all corners of the 
country to participate in petitions, surveys and 
phone banking, with a total of over 90 million 
petitions and letters sent to Congress and the 
President to date. 

Mr. Speaker, I ask my colleagues to join me 
in honoring the National Committee to Pre-
serve Social Security and Medicare and its 35 
years of success. Their advocacy has influ-
enced legislation that protects the programs 
seniors and hardworking Americans depend 
on. 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. SCOTT DesJARLAIS 
OF TENNESSEE 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. DESJARLAIS. Mr. Speaker, I was un-
avoidably detained due to a medical appoint-
ment. Had I been present, I would have voted 
Yea on Roll Call No. 607, and Yea on Roll 
Call No. 608. 

f 

IN MEMORY OF SERGEANT FIRST 
CLASS JEREMIAH JOHNSON 

HON. RICHARD HUDSON 
OF NORTH CAROLINA 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. HUDSON. Mr. Speaker, I rise today to 
honor the life and legacy of Sergeant First 
Class Jeremiah Johnson, who was killed in 
action on Wednesday, October 4, 2017 while 
defending our nation as part of the 3rd Special 
Forces Group in Africa. SFC Johnson was a 
true American hero and our thoughts and 
prayers go out to his friends and family as 
they mourn the loss of this great man. 

Enlisting in the United States Army in Octo-
ber of 2007, SFC Johnson’s list of accomplish-
ments runs long. He received numerous med-
als, including the Purple Heart and Meritorious 
Service Medal. 

Men and women like SFC Johnson rep-
resent the best our nation has to offer. As a 
Chemical, Biological Radiological and Nuclear 
Specialist, he had undergone some of the 
most specialized training in our military and 
emerged as a leader and role model. His self-
lessness allows us to enjoy the blessings of 
liberty that have persevered for well over 200 
years. When his country needed him most, he 
stood ready to answer the call to serve our 
great nation. 

Leaving behind a wife and two girls, our 
country can never repay the debt we owe to 
SFC Johnson. He was a model citizen and 
soldier whose legacy will live on forever. He 
will always be remembered and I will do ev-
erything in my power to honor his sacrifice. 

Mr. Speaker, please join me today in com-
memorating the life of Sergeant First Class 
Jeremiah Johnson for his service to God and 
country. 

f 

PERSONAL EXPLANATION 

HON. JAMES R. LANGEVIN 
OF RHODE ISLAND 

IN THE HOUSE OF REPRESENTATIVES 

Tuesday, November 7, 2017 

Mr. LANGEVIN. Mr. Speaker, I was un-
avoidably detained. Had I been present, I 
would have voted YEA on Roll Call No. 607; 
YEA on Roll Call No. 608; and NAY on Roll 
Call No. 609. 
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